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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL 
OF THE BRITISH ASSOCIATION OF OCCUPATIONAL THERAPISTS
held virtually and at the Royal College of Occupational Therapists

106-114 Borough High Street, London SE1 1LB

on Thursday 10 June 2021
_________________________________________________________________________________
BAOT 5 20-21

PRESENT:

	Name:
	Position Held

	Kim Atkinson
	Council Member, RCOT Board: Wales and Vice-Chair

	Professor Diane Cox
	Chair of Council

	Cathryn Holding
	Council Member, Industrial Relations

	Lisa Ledger
	Council Member, RCOT Board: Learning and Development

	Dr Kee Hean Lim
	Council Member, International Affairs, World Federation of Occupational Therapists (WFOT)

	Dr Duncan Pentland
	Council Member, RCOT Board: Research and Development

	Fiona Warrender
	Council Member, RCOT Board: Scotland

	Alison Wilcox
	Council Member, RCOT Board: England

	
	

	Officers in Attendance:
	

	Diana Atkinson
	Director of Human Resources

	Karin Bishop
	Director of Professional Operations

	Clare Cochrane
	Assistant Director – Communications and Marketing

	Steve Ford
	Secretary

	Dominique Le Marchand
	Senior Governance and Executive Support Officer

	Karin Orman
	Assistant Director - Professional Practice

	Dr Jo Watson
	Assistant Director – Education and Research

	Trevor White
	Director of Finance and Corporate Services

	
	

	Observers
	

	Janet Bevan
	Newly elected Council Member, RCOT Board: Wales

	June Chandler
	National Officer, UNISON Health Group (Item 7)

	Samantha Flower
	Newly elected Council Member, RCOT Board: Scotland

	Richie Lewis
	Assistant National Officer, UNISON Health Group (Item 7)


	
	
	ACTION

	
	Members were asked to declare any conflict of interest regarding the items for discussion on this agenda.  This could be done at any stage of the meeting.  

The Chair welcomed observers to the meeting and introductions were made.  Observers were allowed to attend the confidential items but asked not to disclose any of the discussions that had taken place during the meeting.  Minutes of the Council meetings were available on the website, except for confidential items which were exclusively for Council members’ attention.  

	

	1.
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Lena Canavan, Council Member, RCOT Board: Northern Ireland.  
	

	2.
	BAOT CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS


	

	2.1
	Minutes of Confidential Business taken at the Previous BAOT Council Meeting

This was recorded in separate Confidential Minutes.


	

	2.2
	Matters Arising

This was recorded in separate Confidential Minutes.


	

	2.3
	Review of BAOT/UNISON Contract
This was recorded in separate Confidential Minutes.


	

	3.
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS BAOT COUNCIL MEETING 
The Chair explained that she was going to use a less formal form of voting, without proposers and seconders, using a majority vote.  
The minutes of BAOT 4 20-21 held on 15 April 2021 were considered.  Council members present at the meeting AGREED unanimously that they should be confirmed and signed as a correct record.    


	

	4
	MATTERS ARISING

There were none.


	

	5.
	BAOT COUNCIL ELECTION 2021
Following the Council nomination process, three seats were contested and a ballot administered by Civica Election Services took place in April.  The results were:
· Cathyn Holding was elected Council Member, Industrial Relations for a three-year term of office after being in this role as interim Council Member.  

· Kalimah Ibrahiim was elected Council Member, RCOT Board: England.

· Janet Bevan was elected Council Member, RCOT Board: Wales.

New Council members would start their term of office at the AGM on 14 September 2021.  No nomination was received for the seat of Council Member, RCOT Board: Northern Ireland and, therefore, this vacancy would be re-advertised for a second time as an interim seat for one year only.  Deadline for nominations: 19 July 2021.


	

	6.
	BAOT ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION
The Chair explained that Council was being asked to consider two sets of Articles as BAOT and RCOT were two separate companies.  The RCOT Articles were considered in item 6 of the RCOT Agenda.  The review of the Articles was commenced by Julia Scott and taken up again by Steve Ford.  This work was needed to ensure the Articles were updated to be in line with the Companies Act 2006, to allow the organisation to hold a virtual AGM and make other general improvements.  This year, plans had been made to hold the AGM in September to ensure members could be present in person as required by the current Articles.  The proposed amendments to the Articles were not contentious and had been highlighted in the paper.  
There was a query concerning the one-year term of office of the Chair.  It was felt that continuity was needed for this role and this rule could pose a risk as the possibility of changing Chair year after year could be quite disruptive.  Steve Ford explained that this was a complex issue and the lawyer had struggled to find a solution using different permutations.  It was mentioned that the term of office of the Chair needed to tie in with that of other Council members.  This clause had so far never been a cause for concern.  Steve Ford AGREED to consider this matter when the Articles were next reviewed.  The item regarding the number of Vice-Presidents was questioned.  Steve Ford advised that this was a permissive clause which allowed up to four Vice-President to give flexibility to the organisation.  There were currently 3 Vice-Presidents who were quite active but their role was not prominent.  Regarding the necessity to send hard copy of the AGM notice which went against environmental principles, it was clarified that this was a requirement in the Companies Act (2006).  
Council members AGREED unanimously to endorse the BAOT Articles of Association.  

	S Ford

	7.
	BAOT/UNISON BUSINESS
The Chair welcomed June Chandler and Richie Lewis to the meeting and thanked them for the UNISON report to Council and the BAOT/UNISON employment relations work programme 2021.  They provided updates on a few points.  The BAOT/UNISON webinar on ‘Long COVID – what does it mean for occupational therapy practice?’ had taken place on 3 June 2021 and had been well received.  Two other webinars were planned: ‘Representing members online’ on 8 July and ‘Professional referrals to the regulator and the support UNISON provides’ (no date agreed yet).  
Regarding 2021-22 pay, the local government employers’ offer of a 1.5% pay increase was rejected by the trade unions as an ‘insult’.  They had called for immediate pay negotiations in order to press for an improved offer.  In higher education (HE), members were being consulted about the Universities & Colleges Employers Association (UCEA) pay offer of a 1.5% increase for the majority of HE staff.  The result of the consultation would be announced after the deadline closed on 18 June.  
NHS staff on Agenda for Change bands working in Scotland voted overwhelmingly to accept the Scottish Government’s offer to increase pay by at least 4% backdated to 1 December 2020.  With regard to England, Wales and Northern Ireland, the Pay Review Body (PRB) was expected to publish its recommendations at the end of June, after which the government would announce its decision on a pay award.  UNISON was preparing for a consultative ballot on the outcome of the PRB process to ask members if they wanted to accept the award or reject it and be balloted for industrial action. Accurate membership data was needed for this exercise and the membership teams in UNISON and BAOT were working to ensure records were as up to date as possible.  
Regarding the BAOT Stewards national training seminar in November 2021, it was still uncertain whether a face-to-face event would be viable and other options might be considered.  This would be discussed at the BAOT Stewards National Panel meeting on 15 June.  On the issue of greening the NHS, the Panel was continuing to work on the promotion of sustainable practices to deliver on the ambitions of the NHS net zero strategy.  The statement issued by the Panel was a demonstration of its commitment to supporting this important agenda. These were early steps and it was important for occupational therapists to be involved.  Richie Lewis and June Chandler congratulated Cathryn Holding for her election as BAOT/RCOT Council Member, Industrial Relations.  
The Chair thanked June Chandler and Richie Lewis for their detailed reports.  

	

	8.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

There was none.

	


Minutes signed by: ____________________________   Signature: _____________________

Date: ___________________









2
Council Minutes
Chair’s initials ________

3
Council Minutes
Chair’s initials _______


